Greater Nottingham Cycle Development Group 

Notes of 3rd December 2010 held at Loxley House
1. Introductions and Apologies 
In attendance –Andrew Martin, Pedals; Chris Carter, City Council; John Cutler, CTC; Matt Easter, Sustrans; Paul Hillier, County Council; Hugh McClintock, Pedals; Keith Morgan, City Council; Gary Smerdon-White, GNTP &  RideWise; Arthur Williams, Pedals
Apologies were given by Steve Brewer, Nottingham City;  Adrian Juffs, RideWise: 
2. Mapping 
a. Mapping Data

Transport Direct journey planner was still giving some odd results and users were encouraged to report such occurrences. Despite the value placed by some people on the social networking route planning sites like Cycle Streets the Councils would rely on Transport Direct data for their  route planning and mapping which they will update with new or altered infrastructure on a regular basis. This will be linked to their Nomad GIS. The Councils would be considering a reprint of the full Nottingham cycle map from that data and are working on small route maps with schools and the UCycle team. Briefs for further work are being developed with Cycle City Guides.
b. Promotional Plan 
A promotional plan has been agreed covering

· Standard links to the site from partner and their project websites

· Process for feeding back ‘errors/incorrect routes’

· Travel plan work including small route maps for schools and organisations

· Social networking
c. Edinburgh Spokes Map
Some of the useful sections and techniques on the map were discussed as was the fact that is was charged for. Andrew proposed that on local maps there should be comparisons relating to journey times by car, PT and walking and also that maps be available in booklet form. Keith confirmed that from the Transport Direct data they could provide such facilities if needed. It was agreed that such a proposal was worthy of further consideration but a feasibility study was needed to look at cost benefits and the risk of not recovering cost. Keith and Andrew agreed to look further into this. 

3. Major schemes.

a. Strategic Cycling Network 
Matt confirmed discussions with John Grimshaw regarding development of Sustrans routes around Bennerely Viaduct were ongoing – Matt would report back. 

Keith confirmed that the Wilford-Clifton/NTU cycling commuter corridor proposals were progressing well from Waverly St ASLs, Toucans on Maid Marion Way, Station  and Queen St changes and the route out to Clifton – completion is due this financial year. The Crown Island scheme was near completion. Further changes at Church St Basford and Hucknall Road are in progress.

The City are aiming to complete improvements on Woodside Road this financial year.

b. U-Cycle project related schemes including Broxtowe improvements 
Work continues on all 3 sites and there seems to be good support for the improvements. Discussions to continue with Broxtowe re cycle parking in Beeston

c. Highways Agency / AM Scott A52T capacity improvement proposals (Bramcote island - QMC island) 

Bus companies and highways agency are discussing proposals and the Non motorised User study is awaited – it will be essential to lobby for cycle lanes from Priory to QMC.
There has been objections at the West Entrance of the University (especially the proposed raised surface cycle path by the west entrance on the east side of the roundabout) from bus companies who are threatening to withdraw all bus services from the campus if these plans go ahead.

d. Shared use of the A52 Subway at Sharphill
Discussions have commenced with HA and councils
e. NET 3

Discussions have commenced with lobbying groups in Kimberley. Cycling facilities and park and ride would be essential if progress is made.

4. Hub' Station Redevelopment Project including Nottingham Station Bike Compound 

Although there is some concern that stands are too close together it was recognised that the objective had been to get as many bikes in the area as possible. It would be important to get input from cyclists again when new areas are opened up. A swipe card system is being considered as is improved signage.
5. Rides Programmes 
It appears GNBR is to take place in 2011 an inception meeting is awaited. RideWise will be administering the RR programme – the objective will be to also promote ride programmes around the County.  It was mentioned that there was a new Regional CTC officer concentrating in leveraging the amount of cycling through mountain biking
6. Revision of 'Drive Safe, Cycle Safe' CTC-AA-RAC' advice brochure
Awaiting Gary SW
7. Sustainable Travel Fund

It is considered that cycling will play an important role in this funding stream. The City and County had not determined their approach to bidding for the Sustainable Travel Fund. Details of the scheme are expected in January
8. Obstruction Safety and enforcement
a. Lenton Lane car parking
Keith is following up on this

b. Cycle Lane and ASL enforcement

Bu companies such as NCT and Trent Barton were taking this seriously – Premier etc were not.
c. Taxis in bus lanes

The City Council are using permanent, semi-permanent and mobile cameras with on average 5000 drivers being fined per month 

9. Pedals Items
a. The Edinburgh Consultation on Cycling issues was discussed and Chris suggested we use normal channels in Nottingham to report fading cycle marking on roads, improvement suggestions and parking issues. He suggested that prioritisation would be needed .
b. Family friendly routes are promoted elsewhere – the transport direct promotion plan covers that proposition with family friendly routes around schools
c. Councils agreed to send out consultation documents on cycling matters via PDF.
d. Keith agreed to find out more about plans for the Forest refurbishment
10. Matters Arising from other meetings

a. Riding on Pavements 

Spots where this is prevalent where improvements could be made to increase the cyclists’ safety off pavement (Keith). 

· Sherwood Shops (a Mansfield Street alternative was mentioned)
· Exchange Walk

· Junction of Woodborough Road and Huntingdon St.

· London Road outside emda

b. On-street signage on main cross city cycle routes

Consideration would be given to improvement of the signage with the Sustrans/NTU driven infrastructure improvements. Care would be needed to avoid clutter whilst providing important signage – Chris 
c. Cycling England – Making a Cycling Town

Matt offered to pull together the key conclusions overall. 

d. Strategic Cycling Network

· Potential for Broxtowe to improve infrastructure into the university is to be followed-up by Keith. 
· The following additions are needed 
· NCN 6 re-aligned from Long Eaton to the Trent/BigTrack then a parallel route with Queens Road through Beeston to Broadgate for commuters

The map proved very useful as it helped identify

· Problems in providing a north east orbital through hilly parts of Mapperley Gedling

· Gap between Stapleford and NCN67 (which Keith is working with Steve Foster at Broxtowe BC)

· Gap between West Bridgford into some parts of rural area to the south and east

· Gap in Carlton radial

Funding will be a major concern. Following pots were suggested:

· A453 – HA

· British Waterways

· EA – Flood Defences

· Growth Points

· Green Infrastructure

· LTP

· EDA

· On Trent

· Trent River Park

Further Workshops and CDG discussions were needed to

· See how City and County investment programmes can deliver it and how funding partners might help

· Develop ideas about strategic signage along key radials and orbitals 

· develop ideas further around NCN numbering

11. AOB
a. City were aware of Manual for the Streets version 2 and would be reviewing their street design policies in the new year.

b. Ways of resolving Middle Hill to Trent Street  cycling routes were discussed

c. It was suggested that police representation would be helpful especially to discuss items such as car and tai violations in Hockley – Gary to follow-up
12. Date of Next Meeting

14th February 2.30pm at Loxley House
